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GLA Official Complaint:  GLA Board Members advocate Bylaw Violation in June 2019 Special Meeting 

From:  D. Newby, SG 39-D 

When:  The Special Meeting held June 10, 2019 to fill 2 North Glastonbury (NG) vacant board seats 

(Excerpt 1, below, Agenda Item 2.1) 

Statement of Problem:  Landowner Claudette Dirkers specifically applied for the vacancy left by Ron 

Price whose term ended December 2020.   Prior to voting to fill this vacancy, two board members, both 

on the Governing Documents Committee:  Charlotte Mizzi and Andrea Sedlak, lobbied to shorten the 

term of that vacancy from December 2020 to December 2019 in violation of Bylaws Article VI.E, 

Vacancies.   That paragraph specifically states: “Each person so elected shall be a member of the Board 

of Directors for the remainder of the term of the member whose term he is filling…” (Excerpt 2, below, 

Bylaws VI.E Vacancies).  

Facts from Voice Recording of the Meeting:  Charlotte Mizzi announced that the GLA Governing Docs 

Committee was proposing a change that “any board member only serves to the next election and let the 

people decide”.  President Dennis Riley said he didn’t know what the Bylaws said.  Charlotte responded 

that “it doesn’t say anything”.  Claudette reminded the board that the postcard sent out to all NG 

landowners (Attachment 1) offered both terms with no stipulations, suggesting it was not wise to 

change terms midstream. Andrea Sedlak contradicted Claudette, while backing up Mizzi’s suggestion, 

saying she “pulled up the postcards announcing the vacancies saying the term ends Dec 2019.  And 

that’s all it says.”  Claudette yet again told the board she remembered reading both terms on the 

postcard.  Yet Sedlak wouldn’t admit she had pulled up the wrong version on her computer until a 

landowner was able to produce the physical postcard sent out (Attachment 1), offering 2 positions with 

different terms. 

Desired Outcomes: 

1. All board members, especially those on the Governing Documents Committee, become familiar 

with the GLA Bylaws.   

2. All board members support the GLA governing documents and stop conducting ad hoc discussions 

promoting/advocating violation of any governing document – Master Plan, Covenants or Bylaws.  

Kevin Newby was the only Board Member to stand up for completing the term of the vacant 

position’s prior member during the entire discussion. 

3. The GLA Board realize that their Rule Making capability (Excerpt 3, below, Bylaws XI.A) does NOT 

transcend any provision of the Covenants, Articles of Incorporation or these Bylaws.  Any Rules and 

Regulations must abide by and be consistent with all of our governing documents. 

Excerpt 1:  Special Meeting Agenda Item 2.1, New Board member selection: 
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Excerpt 2:  GLA Bylaws Article VI, paragraph E, Vacancies: 

 

 

Excerpt 3:  GLA Bylaws Article XI, paragraph A, Rule Making: 

 

Attachment 1:  GLA Postcard announcing 2 NG board vacancies: 

 

 


